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Diary of events 
Back to contents     Council usually meets on the first Wednesday of each month (please 

confirm the date with the Hon. Sec. if you plan to attend). Any member can attend, but 

must give advance notice if wishing to speak.  

 

Visitors & guests are very welcome at any of our meetings.  If contact details are given, 

please contact the leader beforehand, and make yourself known on arrival.  We hope that 

you will enjoy the meeting, and consider joining the Society.   To find out how to join, visit 

http://bns.myspecies.info and click on membership. 
 

 

MAY 2016 
Sun 1 Leigh Woods Ornithology 06:00 page 18 

Thu 5 Mid-week walk: Ham Wall RSPB Society 10:00 page 4 

Sat 7 Lamplighters Marsh, Shirehampton Botany 11:00 page 8 

Sun 8 Tree Gazing (with Bristol University) Society 14:00 page 5 

Sat 14 Nailsea & Backwell Geology 10:00 page 12 
Sat 14 Velvet Bottom Ornithology 10:00 page 18 

Sun 15 Claverham, Cleeve Botany 11:00 page 8 

Thu 19 Gloucestershire Pot Luck Botany 11:00 page 8 

Sun 22 Walk: Three Brooks LNR Mammal 14:00 page 15 

Fri 27 Moths & Insects (with Bristol University) Society 21:00 page 5 

JUNE 2016 
Sat 4 Westhay Ornithology  page 18 

Sat/Sun 11/12  BNS exhibits at Festival of Nature  

Sat 18 Uphill Ornithology  page 18 

Sat 25 Watchet Geology 11:00 page 12 
 

 

OTHER I TEMS OF INTEREST :  
Richard Bland’s Walks – listed in full on page 4 – NB Booking essential 
Richard Bland offers a series of two-hour Downs walks. All must be booked direct with him: 

(0117 968 1061  rlbland673@gmail.com ). 
 
 

MAY 

Sun 1 Bird Walk Badock’s Wood 10:00 page 17 
Sat 7 Spring Flowers Arnos Vale 11:00 page 16 
Sun 8 Willow Weaving Workshop Bot. Garden 10:00 page 16 
Fri 13/Sat 14  Bristol BioBlitz BNHC  
Sat 14 Tree Gazing on the Granny Downs Gorge & Downs 10:30 page 17 

Sat 14 Postcard Promenade on Durdham Down Gorge & Downs 14:00 page 17 

Sun 15 Goldney Garden University 11:00 page 5 
Sun 15 Walk: In Search of New Hot Wells  14:00 page 7 
Thu 19 Birdsong and Bubbles Gorge & Downs 18:30 page 17 

Sat 21 A Guide to Wild Food Gorge & Downs 10:00 page 17 

Sun 22 ‘Hidden Treasures’ Badock’s Wood 14:00 page 17 
Fri 27 Music with Mummy Gorge & Downs 10:00 page 17 

Sat 28 Sculpting Wall Plaques Bot. Garden 10:00 page 16 
Sun 29 Rodborough Common Glos. Nats 11:00 page 9 
Sun 29 Bugs & Butterflies Badock’s Wood 14:00 page 17 
JUNE 

Thu 2 Bugs, Bees & Butterflies Gorge & Downs 10:00 page 17 

Sat 11 Intro to Grass Identification Arnos Vale 10:00 page 16 
Thu 16 Shepperdine Glos. Nats. 11:00 page 9 
 

 

  

http://bns.myspecies.info/sites/bns.myspecies.info/files/membership%20form%202014.pdf
file:///C:/Users/David%20and%20Ann/Documents/BNS/BNS%20Drafts/bull-550-may16web.docx%23Ornithology
mailto:rlbland673@gmail.com
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SOCIETY ITEMS 
Back to contents / Back to Diary    
 

SOCIETY MID - WEEK WALK 
Thursday 5 May – Ham Wall RSPB, Somerset Levels  

Leader: Jane Cumming  Tel: 07886 441438 
Meet at 10am at the new RSPB car park at ST 448395. From the middle of Meare village 

on the B3151 Wedmore to Glastonbury road, take the minor road south signposted 

Ashcott. The car park is about a mile down this road opposite the more familiar Meare 

Heath/Ashcott Corner car park, beyond the Railway Inn. We will walk around the hides at 

RSPB Ham Wall (a couple of miles) and possibly continue to Meare Heath if time and 

energy permit. We hope for Bittern, Marsh Harrier, Great White Egret and Hobby, and 

there is always a chance of seeing an otter. The area is particularly good for warbler song. 

The walk will be mostly along flat hard ground although there are some rougher, bumpy 

tracks – no hills though. 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

DOWNS WALKS WITH RICHARD BLAND  
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

Booking essential: via 0117 968 1061 or rlbland673@gmail.com  
Sunday 1

st
, 2.0-4.00 Trees of Clifton Green. We will explore Clifton Green looking at both 

its trees and its history. Meet at the bus stop opposite Christchurch ST569 733. Booking 

essential – see above 

Tuesday 3rd 10:00-12:00. Trees of the Water Tower area. We will identify the trees all 

round the water-tower, and then look at the history of a number of other trees in the area. 

Meet at the Café Retreat, ST570 750 Booking essential – see above 

Thursday 5th 10:00-12:00. We will walk the Roman Road, and then along the Old Stoke 

Road (abandoned in 1750) to Ladies Mile and back.  Meet at the Café Retreat ST570 750. 

Booking essential – see above 

Tuesday 24
th

 Evening Walk, 7:00-9:00.  The Plants and Trees of the Zoo Banks. Meet 

at the ventilator shaft, opposite the end of Pembroke Road, ST596 743 for a walk along the 

Zoo banks looking at the plants and trees. Booking essential – see above 

Friday 27
th

 10:00-12:00.  Explore the Tramway.  Meet at Sea Walls ST560 746 for a walk 

down the Tramway. This is an 18
th
 century inclined plane, reconstructed in 1867 to take 

spoil from the Cumberland Basin to fill the quarries on the Downs. A constant steep slope. 

Booking essential – see above 

Tuesday 31st 10:00-12:00 Explore the Mousehole.  This walk will go down the 

Mousehole to the Portway and return up Bridge Valley Road. It will look at the Port and 

Pier Railway terminal, and the genius of John Loudon MacAdam.  Meet at the bus stop on 

the Promenade at the top of Percival road, ST565 734. Booking essential – see above 

 
For another Downs walk óIn Search of New Hot Wellsô see p7 

mailto:rlbland673@gmail.com
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BIODIVERSITY TOURS 
BRISTOL UNIVERSITY in ASSOCIATION WITH the BNS 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

he new University/BNS Biodiversity Tours of Historic Gardens, etc., led by BNS 
experts continue this month with two more dates for your diary.   Although each tour 
has a theme, all matters of interest will be noted.  FIVE free places are available for 
BNS members on each of the tours or events, which are sited in a variety of venues, 

some of which are not normally open to the public.   Those wishing to attend must book 
with the Hon. Sec. on 07786 437428 or fledglingnat@icloud.com 

Two events are offered in May : - 

Sunday, 8
th

 May:  TREE GAZING.    
Royal Fort - 2:00 p.m.  
 “A mansion of the purest white and of the Doric order, 
buried in dark foliage on the summit of a beautiful slope has 
the effect of a most retired country villa although separated 
from the suburbs merely by a grove of elms, judiciously 
disposed.ò  T. P. Malcolm, 1807.  From: The University of 
Bristolôs Historic Gardens. 2

nd
 Ed.  Marion Mako  

 
The Royal Fort was built as part of Bristol’s defences during the Civil War and was held by 
both Royalist and Parliamentarian Forces.  The gardens are magnificent, the trees superb 
in variety and form. 

Friday, 27
th

 May:  MOTHS AND INSECTS.   Stoke Bishop – 9:00 p.m. 
This offers an opportunity to engage in some nocturnal activities in the University grounds!  
Who could refuse such an offer?  Eyes down for Moth Trapping in Stoke Bishop.   Please 
bring a torch. 

Lesley Cox, Hon. Sec. 
07786 437528.  fledglingnat@icloud.com 

 
There is also a Specialist Garden History Tour being offered by the University which 
members may be interested in.  You can join ñan exciting garden history tour in this 
beautiful setting of Goldney Garden, in the heart of Clifton Village and see the renowned 
grotto and other garden follies along the way.ò 
Goldney Garden 11:00, 15

th
 May but, please note, this is not a Biodiversity event.  

Contact me if you are interested. 
Lesley Cox 

BioBlitz 2016 – 13/14 May – Will you take part or volunteer? 
Back to contents / Back to Diary    
From 5 pm Friday 13th to 5pm Saturday 14th May at the Wild Space Project! 
Join the expedition to discover and record as many different species of wildlife as we can 

find in 24 hours at Bristolôs new conservation park: the Wild Space Project! 

Wild Place is on the opposite side of M5 to Cribbs Causeway and the Mall, first turning left 

off junction 17 on B4055. Grid reference ST577813.  It is an outstation of Bristol Zoo. 

Bristol Naturalists’ Society is playing a key role (as in all previous years the event has 

been staged) with members setting up Moth traps overnight, mammal trapping and survey, 

bat detecting, dawn chorus, leading themed walks for butterflies, and other insects and 

invertebrates such as bug, beetle, spider, woodlouse and snail ‘walks’. Plant finding 

T 

           Royal Fort  

mailto:fledglingnat@icloud.com
mailto:fledglingnat@icloud.com
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including different flowers, trees and grasses and mosses, fungi and lichens are to be 

covered. Besides volunteers leading these events to identify all the wildlife there is 

need for volunteers to welcome people to the BNS stand – and more:  introducing 

parents and children to interesting aspects of wildlife and games and equipment.  

Wild Place is extensive and includes a wide range of habitats and volunteers will have 

opportunity to explore the site beforehand. There will be a canteen catering for volunteers 

and all the usual facilities typical of a well-run event. There is need for more volunteers 

than have currently been recruited. This is one of the major activities that BNS takes part 

in, gains new members and shows ourselves to the wider public. 

Please contact Lesley Cox 07786 437 528, or by email: fledglingnat@icloud.com 

 

ROGERõS NOTES    
 

Back to contents / Back to Diary   

WHAT RECORDS DO YOU KEEP? 
urs is a changing world.  I can remember, back in the 80’s, whilst on holiday in 

Suffolk, we saw a Little Egret at Breydon Water.  Excited, we informed ‘Birdline’, 

and were told that we were the second people to report it.  A rarity!   Around that 

time we travelled to the depths of Wales to near Ynys Hir, to see a Red Kite or two, in their 

(then not so strong)hold.  These were exotic birds.  

  

A few weeks ago we were in London, and as it neared dusk, 

walked through several Royal Parks.  The most common species 

we saw were noisy Ring-necked (or Rose-ringed) Parakeets.  At 

the end of last year a white bird landed in the stream at the 

bottom of our garden.  Another Little Egret!  This was not the first 

of the year, as only a few miles away at Oldbury, we had seen a 

flock of 12 in a field.  Today (early April) we watched as a very 

large, but not positively identified, Red Kite was seen over a 

nearby field.  This is not a ridiculous idea.  They have been seen 

several times locally.  They are ‘marching westward along the M4 

and a recent colonisation to the south gives the promise of a 

north-eastern ‘march’ to join them. 

  

As climate change continues to modify conditions for wildlife, plants and animals will 

colonise new areas, and become rarer in others.  Birds have the great ability to fly, but 

plants can only copy that flexibility, through  spreading of seeds and vegetative 

reproduction, from ‘cuttings’ carried by vehicles and animals, so are less able spread 

quickly.  Change will happen, for any number of reasons.  The causes of that change can 

be disputed, but the inevitability of change cannot be.  This is what makes record-keeping 

so important, and so fascinating. 

Roger Steer 
 

 

Welcome to membership of BNS to those who’ve joined recently: 
Ms. Jennifer Greenwood  (Interests: Botany) 

 
 

 

 
  

O 

“Garden Herons” Photo © DBD 

javascript:handleMailto('mailto:fledglingnat@icloud.com');return%20false;
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PHENOLOGY 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

March was cool and dry with two weeks without any rain at all. There were five frost nights, 

and a number of others which were close, so spring events have more or less got back to 

normal. Indeed by the end of the month, events such as the first Violet, and Rue-leafed 

Saxifrage, were running ten days later than the average of the past fifteen years. But I 

have seen Rape in flower and Danish Scurvy Grass has turned the central reservation of 

the M5 silver. Rooks are enthusiastically nest-building, and three areas of the region 

omitted in last year’s survey are being checked.  

The Woodland Trust collects phenological data, and this can be found by googling 

“nature’s calendar” It has online maps showing the national distribution of spring events, 

and welcomes observations.  

Richard Bland 
 

NICK WRAY 

RHS ASSOCIATE OF HONOUR 
 
 

 

 

Hearty congratulations to Nick Wray, Curator of the Botanic Gardens and fellow BNS 
member who has been awarded the highest honour bestowed by the Royal Horticultural 
Society - The RHS Associate of Honour. 

An Associate of Honour is bestowed for life and the number of those so honoured is 
very limited in number; no more than 100 people are permitted to hold this award at any 
one time, which clearly demonstrates the level of Nick’s achievement. 

The award has been made in recognition of his distinguished service to horticulture in a 
multitude of ways throughout the course of his working life and especially within the 
Botanic Garden to which he has been dedicated for more than 30 years.  Arguably, one of 
his most significant achievements and certainly the most ambitious was the translocation of 
the Botanic Garden from Leigh Woods to Stoke Bishop.  The planning alone took four 
years to complete but the meticulous care given ensured that the new site at The Holmes 
would continue to flourish as it does today. 

Congratulations from us all on receiving this very well deserved award. 
Hon. Sec. 

Guided Walk – In search of New Hot Wells 

Sunday May 15, 2:00 pm - 4:00 pm 
Leader:  Paul Wood.  Free, but please book with the leader. 

     New Hot Wells was a short-lived spa, just south of the foot of the Gully.  The most 

famous visitor was John Wesley, who was cured of a ‘greedy consumption’.  The spring is 

unlikely to be visible, because the water emerges into the Avon only 2 m above low water.  

The picture shows the Avon Gorge from Sea Mills, by S H Grimm (1788). 
 

The walk will include: 

–  The oldest path from the Downs to Avon Gorge that is shown on maps made in 1703. 

–  Industrial archaeology from early C20 exploitation. 

–  An ancient well, which may survive from the pumphouse of 1730. 

Meeting point: Sea Walls, beside Circular Road.  Time: 2.00pm 

No charge, but please book in advance, by contacting Paul Wood  

paulmuirwood@gmail.com    

NB There are very steep slopes and uneven ground on this walk. 
 

 
  

mailto:paulmuirwood@gmail.com
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BOTANY SECTION 
PRESIDENT:- Vacant  

HON. SEC:- Clive Lovatt 07 851 433 920 (clivemlovatt@gmail.com) 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

FIELD MEETINGS – Discovering the wild plants of the Bristol Region  
On average, we hold two field meetings of our own each month in the Bristol region from 
April to September.  Our meetings concentrate on Bristolôs green spaces and with an 
occasional foray into urban botany.  We also hold meetings in conjunction with the 
Somerset Rare Plants Group and the Gloucestershire Plants Group of the Gloucestershire 
Naturalistsô Society and those meetings are more likely to include botanical recording for 
Atlas 2020, organised by the Botanical Society of Britain and Ireland. 
 

For the sake of completeness, the list below includes in diary format a list of meetings of various 

groups at which BNS members will be welcome.  The committee have made every effort to avoid 
clashes with meetings organised by other BNS sections or the other main local botanical groups. 
Please email the Secretary if there is any primarily botanical event or an event where BNS botanists 

would be welcome, as we may be able to volunteer our expertise.  Events organised other than by the 
Botany Section Committee or by its Secretary are headed up in italics.  

 

Send me an email with BNS Botany in the subject line if you would like to be on a mailing list 
about BNS Botany meetings (advance notices, reports etc).   

 

LAMPLIGHTERS MARSH, SHIREHAMPTON    Saturday 7 May 
Clive Lovatt and the Friends of Lamplighters  Marsh 11 am 
The Friends of Lamplighters Marsh (FOLM) were established last year to manage and 
promote this Avonside Local Nature reserve.  This will be a morning meeting (11am to 
1pm) to share our botanical and natural history knowledge with FOLM members. Indeed, 
representatives of other BNS groups will be welcome.  Meet by the old Pill ferry by the 
historic Lamplighters pub ST 52697628 (satnav Station Road Shirehampton BS11 9XA).  
 
Contact Stephen Judd (spudjudd@live.co.uk) for information about FOLM 
 

CLAVERHAM, CLEEVE  Sunday 15 May 
Margaret Webster & Helena Crouch 11 am  
This is another recording meeting in association with the Somerset Rare Plants Group.  
The day will be spent plant recording in a very under-recorded area.  We may split into 
several groups to cover more ground. As a result it will be an excellent opportunity to learn 
some new plants.   
 
Meet in the Claverham Village Hall car park BS49 4NF (ST448660). Phone Helena on 
01761 410731 if you need further details.  Refreshments will be available at the Village Hall 
at the end of the day. 
 

GLOUCESTERSHIRE POT LUCK BOTANICAL RECORDING  
Clive Lovatt Thursday 19 May, 11.00 am 
These full day óPot Luckô meetings will be held monthly on a Thursday, normally the 3

rd
 

Thursday in the month.  A parking place will be given and we will move on to under-
recorded or otherwise interesting botanical areas.  You will need to contact Clive Lovatt 

mailto:clivemlovatt@gmail.com
mailto:spudjudd@live.co.uk
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(email preferred) for details a week in advance. Car sharing/lifts may be possible. Bring 
lunch.  The meetings will be open to BNS and GNS members and any other botanists with 
an interest in exploring West Gloucestershire this side of the Severn Estuary.      
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

The recent publication of a complete set of vice-county óheat mapsô by the Botanical 
Society of Britain and Ireland has revealed a surprising number of tetrads (2 x 2 km 
squares) with less than 50 (yellow squares) or no records (white squares).  For the second 
pot luck meeting we will go to record in a white square, the largely urban ST6474 tetrad 
situated west of Rodway Hill.  Meet at ST664757 beside Rodway Hill (close to Manor 
Road) where there is ample parking.  We will walk across the common and see some of its 
special plants before commencing recording on the Bristol and Bath Railway Path.   
 
On Thursday 16 June  at 11 am, Clare and Mark Kitchen are leading a full day meeting for 
GNS beside the River Severn at Shepperdine to record populations of the nationally scarce 
Sea Clover, Trifolium squamosum. Meet at ST614961, by the site of the Windbound Inn.  
This will replace my pot-luck meeting.  
  

RODBOROUGH COMMON, STROUD 
Clare and Mark Kitchen  Sunday 29 May, 11 am 
BNS Members may be interested in this full day meeting of the Plant Group of the 
Gloucestershire Naturalistsô Society, during which an attempt will be made to re-find Purple 
Milk-vetch Astragalus danicus on the common. The record appears to be from about a 
century ago and the plant not currently known in VC34.  The common has a very rich flora 
and whether we find the rare plant or no, there will be much of interest.   
 
Meet at SO 858005 at the roadside car park on Common Road just NE of the Halfway 
House Cafe, or contact Clive Lovatt for lift-sharing from Bristol.   

 
THE DOWNS 
Richard Bland  May and June to August, various dates and times 
Richard is leading further meetings on and about Clifton and Durdham Downs on 1, 3, 5, 
24, 27, and 31 May, with one each in June, July and August, mid-month in each case.  All 
meetings need to be pre-booked with Richard Bland as they are joint meetings and 
numbers may be limited.  

 
 
INDOOR MEETINGS  
Indoor meetings are normally held from October to March, on the 4th Monday in the month 
at 7.30pm -9.30 pm.  As the Guide Hall is in the process of being sold, we will have a new 
venue for the 2016-7 indoor meetings.  We are likely to use the Westbury-on-Trym 
Methodist Church hall (where the BNS AGM was held on 17 March), but that would require 
a change of meeting date to a Wednesday.  Unlike the Guide Hall at Westbury Park, this 

venue is on a bus route and has an adjacent car park.  If anyone has strong views, 
please let the Secretary know.    
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BOTANICAL NOTES 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

Field meeting report  
Mendip Lodge Wood, Burrington, Liz McDonnell and Clive Lovatt, Sunday 3 April 2016 

This joint meeting with the Somerset Rare Plants Group was 
attended by eighteen botanists with a wide range of ages, 
from the outwardly youthful to the merely young-at-heart.  
Indeed, being the first field meeting of the season for both 
groups, it was something of a social occasion and half of us 
stayed on for tea and cake at the cafe afterwards. The route, 
rather ambitiously, took in five one km squares (monads).  
The square with Burrington Combe had the most species on 
our database (224) but as JW White once wrote, finality in 
field botany is fortunately unattainable, and even as we 
began, it was possible to add at least a couple of species, the 
early flowering and rather ephemeral Thale Cress 

(Arabidopsis thaliana) and the rockery escape, Mexican 
Fleabane (Erigeron karvinskianus).  
 

In our target square (ST4659) Toothwort, Lathraea squamaria, parasitic on the bases of 
old coppice, gave particular pleasure and was a cue for photographs, thus explaining why 
several members appeared to be burying their mobile phones, or affording some rodent 
the opportunity to make a call.  We found the less-common Hard Shield-fern (Polystichum 
aculeatum) as well as the Soft Shield-fern (P. setiferum) and strongly suspected that there 
were hybrids as well and Helena Crouch took material for checking.  Meanwhile Jean 
Oliver identified for us the cause of a bluish-green stain in broken branches as the fungus 
Chlorociboria.  Ultimately we recorded 110 species against the 39 previously recorded in 
this square, without so much as scratching around the A368, farms, footpaths and a 
promising sounding industrial estate.  ñAnother dayò, the leaders agreed.   
 
University of Bristol Botanic Garden Easter event 
Several of us went to the Art and Sculpture Festival at the Botanic Gardens over Easter, 
and indeed our members Jenny Brooks and Annie Morris were seen hard at work painting 
against the backdrop of an exhibition of the accumulated work of the Rare Natives group 
illustrating the rare and endangered plants of our area. The delightful booklet, A 
Celebration & Illustration of Bristol Flora, reproducing many of their paintings was on sale 
and is still available.  Many of us were intrigued by the dancing fountain, spiralling in time 
to music, and whilst on a guided tour of the gardens I overheard someone ask just exactly 
what species it was making the bright green surround to the pond.  ñAstroturfò was the 
leaderôs reply.  More acutely, the three vice-county recorders present wondered if the 
delicate óbutterfly-wingedô duckweed in the Amazon Lily house was Lemna valdiviana, 
known to occur(though we had not seen it locally)  in garden centres and from there to 
spread into the wild.   
 
Award-winners! 
Congratulations to Nick Wray, the Curator of the University of Bristol Botanic Garden on 
the award of The Royal Horticultural Societyôs Associate of Honour for his distinguished 
service to horticulture.  As further explained at http://www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-
garden/news/2016/rhs-award-for-the-curator.html, the award recognises his work of more 

BNS & SRPG botanists, Mendip  

Lodge Wood, 3 April 2016, © C M Lovatt 

http://www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden/news/2016/rhs-award-for-the-curator.html
http://www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden/news/2016/rhs-award-for-the-curator.html


 

11 

 

than 30 years at the Garden and his role in creating the new Botanic Garden at The 
Holmes.  
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

Old news perhaps but not hitherto mentioned in these pages, Jane Memmott, Professor of 
Ecology in the School of Biological Sciences, has received the 2015 Marsh Award for 
Ecology from the British Ecological Society.  There is a picture of her receiving the award 
in the March 2016 BES Bulletin with the explanation that the award is made for someone 
with an outstanding current research record which is having a significant impact on the 
development of the science of ecology or its application. The published work of her team 
includes a paper on pollinator networks in the Avon Gorge including assessing the impact 
of alien plants such as Cotoneaster on the ecosystem services received by one of the rare 
plants, Trinia glauca.  
 

I should also mention that the Marsh Book of the Year award 2015 went to the late Nigel 
Holmes and Paul Raven for their book, Rivers, a copy of which is available in our library.   
It is described as ñinfluentialò and ñall that is good in book publishing; a superbly crafted 
text based on years of practical experience, gloriously illustrated with full colour 
photographs and packaged at a modest price.   
 
Plant records  
Helena Crouch and her friends went out hunting for Alternate-leaved Golden-saxifrage 
Chrysosplenium alternifolium and found it south of Pill (last record 1999) and discovered it 
just on the VC34 side of the boundary with VC6 at St Catherineôs Brook, north of Bath 
(1989 record in the vicinity in the Flora of the Bristol Region). A search in VC33 for the 
same plant NE of Cheltenham in VC33 has been arranged by Clare and Mark Kitchen on 
Sunday 29 April.  Please contact me for further details.   
 
I came across a single plant of Spring Beauty 
Claytonia perfoliata in the centre of Bristol outside 
a bank (last Bristol record 1979).  Liz McDonnell 
and I found Maidenhair fern, presumably 
Adiantum capillus ïveneris at the top of a 
basement ventilation covered with toughened 
glass in Clevedon near the pier.  Dave Gibbs has 

grown on a 
mystery plant from 
the roadside near 
Lawrence Hill 
station described in 
these pages late last 
year and it is one of 
two possible species of Argyranthemum, perhaps White 
Marguerite, a garden plant not included in the standard 

British Flora as often found in the wild.   
 
 

If you've found some interesting plants in the Bristol area, let me know.  
 

Clive Lovatt, Shirehampton, 7 April 2016 
  

Maidenhair Fern beneath a glass ‘paving slab’,  
Clevedon, 27 March 2016, © E J McDonnell 

 

Spring Beauty beneath bicycle parking, Triodos  

Bank, Bristol, 2 April 2016, © C M Lovatt 
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GEOLOGY SECTION 

Back to contents / Back to Diary 

PRESIDENT: David Clegg   dkc42@talktalk.net    01275 878699 

HON. SEC.: Richard Ashley ashleyrw@fsmail.net 01934 838850 
 

 

 

 

FIELD MEETINGS  
NAILSEA AND BACKWELL Saturday  14th May 10am 
Leader: Richard Kefford 
Meet on Station Road, Nailsea, just north of St Francis’ School at 10.00 OS ref ST479 702. 
We will then walk into the wood to see the Pennant Sandstone quarry. This is the best 
surviving exposure of the Pennant Sandstone in the Nailsea Coalfield. Further details may 
be found on the relevant page on the Avon RIGS blog:- 
http://avonrigsoutcrop.blogspot.co.uk/2013/01/trendlewood-quarry-nailsea.html 

After visiting the quarry we will then drive to Backwell and park opposite St Andrew’s 
Church. Then follow the geology trail up the hill, taking in the cave, quarry view, fossils, 
lead and calamine mines and the Triassic / Carboniferous unconformity. Our path takes us 
through Nature reserves managed by Backwell Environment Trust. As well as the 
geological interest these woodlands have considerable botanical, ornithological and 
invertebrate interest. See www.backwellenvironmenttrust.org. Stout walking boots required 
but geological hammers are not needed. 

We hope to conclude this morning meeting with a pub lunch. If you are interested in 
coming please let Richard Ashley know. 
 
 

 

 

WATCHET AREA WEST SOMERSET   Saturday 25th June 11am 
Leader: Richard Ashley 
An excursion that will look at Triassic and Liassic Rocks in this interesting Area. Full details 
in the next Naturalists’ News. 
 

 

 

 

FROME MUSEUM AND BROWNES HOLE  Saturday 24 September 
Leader: Simon Carpenter 
Meeting to visit Frome Museum to look at Pleistocene Mammal fossils from Brownes Hole 
near Frome and visit the cave where they were found. 

It is also hoped to have a Field Meeting to Barnwood Quarry Chipping Sodbury on a 
date to be arranged. 
 
 

 

 

WEGA FIELD MEETING 
Alfred Gillett Trust collection of Ichthyosaura and the Lias of the 
Somerton area  Weekday July 2016  
Leader: Dr Doug Robinson  
The ichthyosaurs are housed in the Grange on the Clarks Village retail site, and although 
not on formal display, arrangement can be made for groups to visit. Details of the collection 
are posted at https://alfredgilletttrust.wordpress.com/collections/geological-collection/  

A morning visit will be made to the Gillett Ichthyosaurs, and in the afternoon a visit will 
be made to Bowden’s quarry in Somerton to see the uppermost Triassic beds of White 
Lias, and the lower Jurassic beds of the Blue Lias.  

Date is to be arranged following confirmation with the collection archivist and the quarry 
owners nearer the time. Email place requests to drgldr@gmail.com.  

javascript:handleMailto('mailto:dkc42@talktalk.net');return%20false;
mailto:ashleyrw@fsmail.net
http://avonrigsoutcrop.blogspot.co.uk/2013/01/trendlewood-quarry-nailsea.html
http://www.backwellenvironmenttrust.org/
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The Alfred Gillett Trust holds an internationally significant geology collection, including 
Ichthyosaurs that were collected during the late 19th century, and collated and curated by 
Alfred Gillett. The collection rivals those at the Natural History Museum and the 
Universities of Cambridge and Oxford. The fossils are from the Lower Lias of the Street 
area and were collected from many small quarries in the Street area that no longer exist.  

 
Please contact Dr Doug Robinson direct if you are interested in attending 

 

Geology Section Blog: 
  
The Geology Section blog has moved.  You will now find it at: 
  
http://bristolnats.org.uk/geology/geology-blog/ 

 

 

 

LIBRARY  

Back to contents / Back to Diary 

HON. LIBRARIAN:  Jim Webster   jim.bnslibrarian@gmail.com. 

BNS Library at Bristol City Museum & Art Gallery, BS8 1RL. 

Open: Wed. 1.15pm-2.15pm, Sat. 10.15am-12.15pm. 

Committee member on duty: 0117 922 3651 (library opening hours). 
 
 

 

 

Access to the Society’s Proceedings and Nature in Avon online 
We are very grateful to the Biodiversity Heritage Library and its participating institutions (Harvard and the Natural 
History Museum in particular) for digitising our Proceedings and Nature in Avon without charge and making them 
publicly available.  To access them you can google “Biodiversity Heritage Library” and use the search facilities, or 
you can go direct to our own index pages at:  
http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/98898#/summary (for the Proceedings, i.e. up to 1993); and 
http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/99328#/summary (for Nature in Avon, from 1994 to date) 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

New book to be published this spring;- 
The Birds of Exmoor and the Quantocks by David Balance, Brian Gibbs and Roger 

Butcher.  This is a second edition to the book published in 2002, which has been largely re-

written, covers 300 species, with results from recent surveys and Atlases and updated 

comment on each species to the present. Paper back 260 pages, 32 colour photos. It is 

published by the authors. 

To reserve a copy please send a cheque for £15 to DK Balance, Flat 2 Dunboyne, 

Bratton Lane, Minehead, TA24 8SQ  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
  

http://bristolnats.org.uk/geology/geology-blog/
mailto:jim.bnslibrarian@gmail.com
http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/98898#/summary
http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/99328#/summary
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INVERTEBRATE SECTION 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

PRESIDENT:  Mark Pajak    markpajak.spider@gmail.com 

SECRETARY: Tony Smith 0117 965 6566   zikadens@blueyonder.co.uk  
 

 

 

 

 

Invertebrate Notes for May 2016 
he spring migration of birds back to this country from their over-wintering climes is a 
joy as the song of chiffchaff and willow warbler mixes with the twittering of swallows.  
If you have never been party to bird-ringing then you might not appreciate that these 

birds are not the only migrants arriving.  Carried in their plumage and so similarly travelling 
thousands of miles, come parasites such as bird lice but also hippoboscid flies (sometimes 
known as ked flies or flat flies, although the term ked fly is often used more for those 
specialised on mammals rather than birds).   

When people see these flies, a common reaction is one of disgust, we tend to have a 
natural dislike of blood sucking creatures, perhaps a very deep seated evolutionary 
adaptation in ourselves.  To make matters worse, these flies can move very fast, running 
rapidly on the birds (and occasionally on people) so as to avoid being attacked themselves.   
Once you get past any feelings of revulsion though, you have to admire the amazing 
adaptions these flies show to their ecological niche. 

In the UK we have not much over a dozen species of hippoboscid. They are flattened in 
appearance with large strong tarsi (claws); and although there are fully winged species 
many have reduced wings or have completely lost them.  Some species have evolved to 
be specialist on particular bird species eg Crataerina pallida is largely restricted to living on 
the Swift.  Other species may have more than one regular host reflecting the sort of 
habitats such birds live in rather than a particular preference for a certain bird host species 
eg Ornithomya avicularia which occurs on finch sized birds and above in areas of more 
dense vegetation.  The fly larvae are deposited close to the nest of the bird if a flightless 
species of flat fly, whereas winged species may leave their host to seek suitable localities.  
Adult flies can be comparatively long lived, lasting 3 months or more in that form. 

Our knowledge of the distribution of these flies is unsurprisingly limited and either relies 
on the finding of fresh bird corpses by fly experts or reflects localities where bird ringing 
activities have been used by dipterists to investigate the occurrence of these hidden hitch 
hikers.  Migrant birds offer the best chance of finding a species of hippoboscid new to the 
UK or even to science as they fly in from foreign shores.  So next time you are admiring the 
chorus of spring bird song, spare a thought for the community of other creatures who may 
be listening too in very close proximity.  

Ray Barnett 08/04/16 
 
 

 

Items of Interest: 
Bristol BioBlitz – Bristol Zoo’s Wild Place, near Cribbs Causeway 13/14 May will include 
insect walks and recording sessions. 
Macro photography workshops:  For a limited time James 
Dunbar will be offering Macro photography workshops at a 
hugely discounted price. For only £10 you can have a day’s 
course with James, where he will instruct you on some of the 
techniques he uses to take images like this. Please contact 
james_a_dunbar@hotmail.com for more details. 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

  

T 

mailto:markpajak.spider@gmail.com
mailto:zikadens@blueyonder.co.uk
javascript:handleMailto('mailto:james_a_dunbar@hotmail.com');return%20false;


 

15 

 

MAMMAL SECTION 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

PRESIDENT:  Gill Brown  gill@brownfamilymail.co.uk   01275 810420 

SECRETARY:  Mike Meechem   mikemeechem@outlook.com  

MAMMAL RECORDER: Roger Symes   boscobel@globalnet.co.uk  

 

 

 
 

FIELD MEETING  
THREE BROOKS Local Nature Reserve   2pm, Sunday 22nd May 
Meet at Bradley Stoke Leisure Centre, BS32 9BS (ST622820).   

Join us on an afternoon walk around this lovely reserve which includes woodland, 
riparian, and meadow habitats.  There is plenty of parking available at the leisure centre; 
you will find us close to the entrance. 
 

 

 

 
 

FIELD MEETING REPORT 
Towerhouse Wood and the Land Yeo, Sunday 20

th
 March 

ight of us enjoyed a very pleasant walk from Jacklands Fishing Lakes up through 
Towerhouse Wood and then back along the Land Yeo.  The bluebells in 
Towerhouse Wood were already beginning to make an appearance and there were 

a few wood anemones, although they weren’t yet at their best.   
There were signs of badger activity in the wood, and we 

found a dead common shrew, but the most interesting part 
of the walk from mammal point of view was the return along 
the Land Yeo.  There were several clear badger footprints 
on the path and the water level was quite low leaving areas 
of mud of ‘just the right type’.  We were fortunate enough to 

see otter footprints, and a 
few water vole prints which 
were clear enough to be 
distinguishable from rat.  
There were some burrows in the river bank but no sign of 
latrines or feeding remains which was not too surprising as 
the voles are only present in low numbers and it is quite 
early in the year.  Unfortunately there are also mink present 
on the river so the future of the little colony is by no means 

certain. 
Before we returned to our cars we examined the 

substantial quantity of otter spraint at the side of the trout 
lake and adjacent rhyne and noted that, in addition to fish, frogs were on the menu. 

Our thanks to Caroline and Andy at Jacklands for allowing us to use their car park. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

FACEBOOK GROUP 
The Mammal Section has a Facebook Group where members can post useful 

information, or anything relevant they would like to share. We hope BNS 

members interested in mammals will join and suggest ideas for field meetings, 

talks and other initiatives. To join the group you need a Facebook account. Once 

logged in, type 'Mammal Section, Bristol Naturalists' Society' into the search bar 

and you should find it.  
 

 

 
  

E 

Image©Philippa Foster 

 

Water vole print 

© Gill Brown 

Badger print © Gill Brown 



 

16 

 

MISCELLANY 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

UNIVERSITY OF BRISTOL BOTANIC GARDEN 

The Holmes, Stoke Park Rd, Stoke Bishop, BS9 1JG.   

Booking: 0117 331 4906. www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden 

Email: botanic-gardens@bristol.ac.uk  

Sun. 8 May, 10am- 4pm WILLOW WEAVING WORKSHOP  With local Somerset willow, 
Su Macpherson helps you learn to create two full height styles of plant support to suit a 
range of plant growth. Bring stout gardening gloves and wear suitable clothing as it is 
intended to run the workshop out of doors. Numbers are limited to ensure plenty of support 
and guidance. Refreshments room open for sandwiches, cake etc. Cost £60 includes all 
willow material and supports, equipment and tea or coffee. Further information: 
http://www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden/events/2016/willow-weaving-workshop.html 
 
28 May 2016, 10.00 AM - 28 May 2016, 4.30pm Sculpting a Garden of Eden wall 
plaque workshop.  Peter Garrard leads a one day workshop producing a Garden of Eden 
wall plaque to enhance your garden. Work with slabs of clay, make stencils, use coloured 
slips, underglaze colours &c. Regular demos through the day. Your work will be made with 
white clay and fired at Peter’s studio ready for collection from the Botanic Garden four 
weeks after the workshop. (If you missed out on last year’s green man mask making and 
would prefer to do this, book a place on this course and let us know this as soon as you 
have booked. Your mask will be made of crank clay and fired to stoneware making it frost 
proof.)  Cost £60 includes material, tools & tea/ coffee.  Further information: 
http://www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden/events/2016/garden-of-eden-wall-plaque.html 
 
Other May events at the Botanic Garden, details to be confirmed: 
www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden 
Sunday 22 May 10am-4.30pm Fascination of Plants Day 
Saturday 28 May 6.30-9.30pm  Enjoy a visit to Italian heaven  Experience a unique 
evening of olive oil and wine tasting in a stunning garden 
Chelsea Fringe in Bristol 21 May-12 June. The Botanic Garden is participating again in 
this Festival.  
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Arnos Vale – arnosvale.org.uk - 357-359 Bath Rd, BS4 3EW  
Events led by Mary Wood, Arnos Vale naturalist 

Sat. 7th May Spring Flowers, 11am (£6) 

Sat. 11th June Introduction to grass identification 10am-1pm.  (£15) 

For queries see website or contact Mary Wood: 07900 121 527 
 
  

http://www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden
mailto:botanic-gardens@bristol.ac.uk
http://www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden/events/2016/willow-weaving-workshop.html
http://www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden
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Friends of Badock’s Wood (FOBW) www.fobw.org.uk  
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

Congratulations to the Friends of Badock’s Wood 
… who won two awards in Bristol Green Volunteers Awards. 
Mike & Margaret Townsend with Volunteers for Nature Award  

and Frances Robertson with her It Doesn't Stop Here Award. 
 
 
 

 

Friends of Badock’s Wood: Meetings.  
Sun May 1

st
, 10 - 11.30am  BIRD WALK*  Led by Mary Wood. 

Introduction to bird song.  We hope to get familiar with up to 10 
species. Bring binoculars if you have them, but some will be 
available on the day. Meet at Badock’s Wood, Northern 
Gateway. 
Sun May 22

nd
, 2 – 3.30pm  Badock’s Wood’s Hidden Treasures*  Led by Frances 

Robertson.  General introduction to the wood and its wildlife with particular emphasis on 
the new wildlife sculptures from the group’s Hidden Treasures Project for Bristol 2015 
European Green Capital Year. Meet at Badock’s Wood, Northern Gateway, Doncaster Rd 
Sun May 29

th
, 2 – 3.30pm.  Bugs & Butterflies*  Led by Tony Smith & Nichola Davies, of 

BNS.  Learn how collect & identify invertebrates. Activity will be on meadows in longish 
grass. Wear suitable footwear and clothing. Meet at Northern Gateway, Doncaster Rd. 
* These walks are part of the Bristol Walking Festival 
 

 

 

 

 

Avon Gorge & Downs Wildlife Project 
Booking and further information: Contact the Project on 0117 903 0609 or e-

mail mleivers@bristolzoo.org.uk. Pre-booking essential for all events. 

Details of meeting points are given on booking.  

Sat. 14 May. TREE GAZING ON THE GRANNY DOWNS (Walk)  With tree expert Tony 

Titchen. Identify native & exotic species using leaves, bark & twigs. 10.30am – 12pm   £5. 

Sat. 14 May.  POSTCARD PROMENADE ON DURDHAM DOWN (Walk).  

Step back in time with Francis Greenacre. Using photos, paintings and drawings compare 

current views and activities with those from the past: kites with bi-planes, goats with 

sheep, football with cricket, cycle paths with Roman roads - and more. 2 –4pm   £5. 

Thu. 19 May. BIRDSONG AND BUBBLES (Walk). Join Ed Drewitt for an evening walk 

around Observatory Hill. After learning to identify birds from their song we’ll enjoy a glass 

of bubbly (or soft drink) whilst observing birds from the roof of the Observatory. 6.30 – 8pm   

£15 (includes sparkling wine / soft drink) 

Sat. 21 May.  A GUIDE TO WILD FOOD (Course).  With Bristol forager Andy Wakefield. 

Morning stroll on the Downs to find species to tuck into and poisonous plants to avoid, 

then indoors to prepare  tasty treats. Oak leaf wine, pickled alexanders, dock dolmades 

anyone?  10am – 3.30pm   £25.  

Fri. 27 May.  MUSIC WITH MUMMY on the Downs (Event for 15 months to 4yr. olds) 

Decorate & play a shaker, sing, dance, do action songs, meet wildlife puppets with Fiona 

from Music with Mummy .  10 – 11am   £4 per child. 

Thu. 2 June.  BUGS, BEES & BUTTERFLIES (Children’s event for 8 – 12 years) 

Learn about the ‘little creatures’ on the Downs through a bug hunt and other fun activities. 

In the afternoon we’ll be printing t-shirts so you can look the ‘bees’ knees’ all summer long.  

Drop off children at 10am and pick them up at 3.30pm.  £15 per child (includes t-shirt to 

decorate).  Children need to bring their own packed lunch.  

http://www.fobw.org.uk/
mailto:mleivers@bristolzoo.org.uk
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ORNITHOLOGY SECTION 
PRESIDENT:-  Giles Morris, 01275 373917 danesmorris@btinternet.com    

HON SEC.:-   Lesley Cox  07786 437528  fledglingnat@icloud.com 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

 

FIELD MEETINGS  
Field meetings take place at regular intervals throughout the whole of the year with one or 

two typically being held each month.  They offer varied locations, optimum opportunities for 

seeing the best range of avian life and some fun and good company along the way.  We 

look forward to giving a warm welcome to all our fellow members and visitors are welcome.  

Please let the specified leader know of your intention to attend. 
 

 

 

LEIGH WOODS    Sunday, 1st May   

Leader:  Giles Morris   6:00 a.m. 

01275 373917 danesmorris51@gmail.com 
1

st
 May is International Dawn Chorus Day and here is your opportunity to share in the 

experience.  OK, 6am is not quite dawn (sunrise in Bristol is officially 05:42 that morning), 

but it should be a good time to hear the greatest range of song without having to stumble 

about in the dark! 

Meet at the North Road entrance gate (ST555730 or BS8 3PZ) at the top of Nightingale 

Valley (one species we would be very surprised to hear!).  We will walk through the Plain to 

Stokeleigh Camp and complete a circuit around the area near the parish wall. We would 

hope to hear a good variety of the typical woodland species. Hopefully it should be a good 

opportunity for beginners to learn some of the more familiar bird songs.  The walk is 

generally flat, but uneven in places and it can be muddy. We should be finished by 8am.  

Booking is essential via the details above. 
 

 

 

 

VELVET BOTTOM    Saturday, 14th May 

Leader: Giles Morris        10:00 a.m. 
This is a morning only meeting.  We will walk around the old mine workings in Velvet 

Bottom and also visit nearby Nether Wood.  The area is fairly reliable for Redstart and we 

would hope to see and hear a good selection of warblers amongst other woodland and 

farmland species. The area is also good for wild flowers. 

There are no steep climbs, but the path is rocky and uneven in places and may well be 

muddy. We should finish by about 1pm. 

Meet at the parking area down the lane behind the Charterhouse Activity Centre 

(please don’t use their car park).  Drive up through Burrington Coombe and turn right off 

the B3134 at Paywell Farm down the road signed Priddy and Charterhouse. After 0.8 mile 

you will reach a crossroads just before the Activity Centre, turn left and follow the lane 

down to the car park by the mine workings (ST505557 or BS40 7XR). 

Booking essential via 01275 373917 or danesmorris51@gmail.com 

 

 

 

mailto:danesmorris@btinternet.com
mailto:fledglingnat@icloud.com
mailto:danesmorris51@gmail.com
mailto:danesmorris51@gmail.com
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FIELD MEETING REPORTS 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

Blaise Woods: Leader Richard Bland. March 19th
 

We were blest with a fine day, which brought all the families out to enjoy a walk through the 

woods.  The weather however was distinctly cool, and very few birds were in song.  In the 

end, we did see the Grey Wagtails.  We looked at some of the fine trees and rashly 

ventured to return along the streamside, which proved to lead to an almost vertical muddy 

track that was too much for some.  Nothing daunted we regained the original path and got 

safely back. 

Lawrence Weston: Leader Richard Bland.  Saturday, 2 April 

This site is an Avon Wildlife Trust Reserve, essentially very wet, abandoned farmland, now 

growing thick beds of reed.  The original path had been sealed off and the route we finally 

took involved crossing barbed wire and successfully leaping ditches.  In much of the marsh 

bird life was skimpy and clearly would repay a visit later in the season.  Management is 

minimal, there is no open water and much could be done.  An area of open water on a 

playing field attracted gulls, a Little Egret and a pair of Canada Geese.  Chiffchaff were 

everywhere at the start, pretending to be spotted flycatchers, presumably brought in to the 

area by the southerly wind.   27 species was the final total. 
 

 

Forward Dates:   

Sat. June 4
th
 – Westhay  Sat. June 18

th
 – Uphill 

 
 

RECENT BIRD NEWS 
March 

March is definitely the start of spring as far as migrant birds are concerned but until well 

into the month you're unlikely to actually see many.  Just the thought that you might is 

enough to keep you looking. Chiffchaff numbers began to slowly increase from early in the 

month and they appeared away from regular wintering spots, so were no doubt on the 

move.  Only late on and in early April did they arrive in numbers and with those 

characteristic matted feathers on the forehead due to their recent brushes with 

abundant pollen somewhere in a much warmer country.  There is less doubt about the first 

Wheatears which were logged at Sand Point on 7th and Sand Martins (two at CVL on 

14th).  No large arrivals of Wheatears were reported but Sand Martins did arrive in 

numbers at the end of the month.  The first Swallows were noted (three) at Northwick 

Warth on 20th followed by an Osprey at CVL on 24th and an early House Martin at Sand 

Point on 25th. 

Chew did quite well for rarities during the month with a second winter Ring-billed Gull in 

the roost on 5th; a Kittiwake on 12th (rare inland, merely irregular on the coast); nine 

Common Scoter on 19th; both Little Gull and Sandwich Tern on 28th and a Slavonian 

Grebe moulting into summer plumage on 28th and 29th. Interestingly this bird was then at 

Draycote Water in Warwickshire the next day. 

Severnside produced an adult Little Gull Pilning Wetland 13th, four more on 15th and 

an Avocet on 20th. The best bird in South Glos. was probably the redhead Smew at 

Chipping Sodbury from at least 27th into early April - a rare bird in the area these days. 

Finally an exceptionally early Hobby was reported at NP on 31st. 
John Martin  
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READING GROUP / BOOK CLUB 
The Reading Group welcomes new members 

The reading group welcomes new members 
Contact: Tony Smith 0117 965 6566 zikadens@blueyonder.co.uk 

 

The reading group normally meets in the evening at four to six week intervals; please 
contact the above for dates, places and times. Our current book is George Monbiot’s 
Feral: Rewilding the land, sea and human life  and we are continuing with this.  

The library service issues sets of books for the use of book clubs and we are 
availing ourselves of this free facility. 
 

Ed Drewitt’s courses for beginners 
Back to contents / Back to Diary 

Ed will run his 3rd course at Bristol Museum & Art Gallery, Queen’s Rd., BS8 1RL. 1pm on 
Thursday 5

th
 May. He will give a talk followed by a walk around Brandon Hill.  Adult £15, 

Concession £12.  Book online at www.bristolmuseums.org.uk/bristol-museum-and-art-
gallery/whats-on/an-introduction-to-bristols-wildlife 
 

More from Steve Hale, who contributed this month’s cover photo 
 

Photos by Steve Hale, who writes: 

“Purple Sandpiper is an uncommon 

winter visitor into Avon, Nov-April. 

In recent years there have been 

only 2 fairly reliable roosts in the 

county, at Portishead and Sand 

Point. The Portishead birds are 

particularly observer-friendly....and 

only 60yds from the car.”  

 
 

 

 

 

Taken 25 March 2016 at Portishead, 

with a bridge camera – a Canon 

Powershot SX50 HS. See more on 

Steve’s www.avonbirding.blogspot.co.uk  
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